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PRESS RELEASE                    
EMBARGOED to 1800HRS, Wednesday 28 November 2012
Results of Shaping a healthier future consultation are published
NHS North West London has published the results of the responses received during the public consultation held between 2 July and 8 October 2012 on the Shaping a healthier future programme.  The consultation allowed people to put forward their views on proposed changes to improve healthcare in eight boroughs in North West London. 
All responses to the consultation were received and analysed by Ipsos MORI, who today reported that 17,022 submissions in total were received through the different consultation channels available – official paper and online response forms, emails/letters and petitions. Ipsos MORI’s analysis of the consultation and the key points raised in submissions was presented at a public meeting in Edgware Road today (Wednesday). 
The Shaping a healthier future consultation had asked people for their opinions on issues ranging from whether changes needed to be made and what they thought of proposals to provide care in the community, to where they thought major hospitals with A&Es should be located and what services should be available in different hospitals. 
Results from official response forms on the consultation proposals provided by Ipsos MORI relate to those who answered that particular question:
· 64% (3,184 of 4,951 responses) of people who responded to the question about the way healthcare is delivered in North West London agree that there are convincing reasons to change. 29% (1,455 of 4,951 responses) disagreed.
· 61% (2,912 of 4,786 responses) of people who responded to the question on whether there should be five major hospitals in North West London supported the recommendation that there should be. 33% (1,598 of 4,786 responses) opposed this recommendation.
Three proposed options were put forward in the consultation document to suggest where the five major hospitals should be in NW London and according to the analysis of official response forms from Ipsos MORI:
· 83% (13,697 of 16,463 responses) of those who responded to the question supported ‘Option A’ and 14% (2,309 of 16,463 responses) opposed it.  Ipsos MORI pointed out that this figure includes 9,927 responses received from a campaign run by Chelsea and Westminster Hospital strongly supporting ‘Option A’ and 529 responses from West London Citizens strongly opposing ‘Option A’.  If these campaign responses are excluded, ‘Option A’ has 63% support (3,770 of 6,007 responses) and 30% opposition (1,780 of 6,007 responses).

· 64% (3,017 of 4,718 responses) of those who responded to the question opposed ‘Option B’ and 21% (972 of 4,718 responses) supported it. Ipsos MORI pointed out that this figure includes 529 responses from the West London Citizens strongly opposing ‘Option B’.  If these campaign responses are excluded, levels of opposition fall to 59% (2,488 of 4,189 responses).
· 59% (3,716 of 6,297 responses) of those who responded to the question opposed ‘Option C’ and 31% (1,925 of 6,297 responses) supported it.  Ipsos MORI pointed out that this figure includes 529 responses from the West London Citizens campaign strongly supporting this option.  If these campaign responses are excluded, levels of opposition increase to 64% (3,716 of 5,768 responses).
Ipsos MORI also reported that among those answering each question:
· 56% (2,537 of 4,563 responses) opposed proposals to deliver different forms of care in different settings and 36% (1,636 of 4,563 responses) supported them. 
· 48% (2,212 of 4,598 responses) opposed proposals to improve the range of services delivered outside hospital and 44% (2,033 of 4,598 responses) supported them.
· 38% (1,737 of 4,628 responses) opposed proposals to bring more healthcare services together onto fewer sites and 30% (1,396 of 4,628 responses) supported them.
Ipsos MORI highlighted some concerns which were raised by respondents to the consultation response form.  These included the following:
· The impact of the proposals on accessing services (journey times and public transport accessibility) 
· The capacity and ability of hospital and out of hospital services to meet demand and support change
· The need for information on what the changes mean for people in practice and when/how to access particular services
Dr Mark Spencer, Medical Director for Shaping a healthier future, said:
“We are delighted that so many people have responded to our consultation and we thank them for taking the time to do so.  As we expected, there were a range of opinions on the proposals we put forward.  The important thing for us to do now is to look at all the issues raised during the consultation and address them as we review and develop our proposals.”

Final recommendations put forward by NHS North West London are expected to be considered in February 2013.  Whatever is agreed, it would take around three years to develop out-of-hospital care in North West London’s communities before any changes to hospitals recommended by the ‘Shaping a healthier future’ programme could be made. 
ENDS
NOTES TO EDITORS

1. For press enquiries please contact Sarah Garrett at Sarah.Garrett@nw.london.nhs.uk or on 07736 297 245. 

2. The full Ipsos MORI report will be available at www.healthiernorthwestlondon.nhs.uk/document-downloads from 6pm on 28 November.  
3. Ipsos MORI was commissioned by NHS North West London to undertake the analysis of this consultation as an independent body. Ipsos MORI is one of the largest independent research agencies in the UK and has been responsible for analysing responses to a number of consultations within the NHS, at national level and on local health services within London. A consultation enables people to have their say on specific proposals that may affect them, or in which they have an interest. It is not representative of a clearly defined population and results only relate to the people and organisations that responded to the consultation. It is therefore very different from a representative survey. Ipsos MORI has coded and analysed consultation submissions and identified the main themes and issues raised in response to the proposals, all of which can be found in the full report.
4. The three options (A, B and C) that were consulted on were:
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5. The ‘Shaping a healthier future’ consultation on NHS North West London’s vision for changing and improving health services ran from 2 July 2012 to 8 October 2012. In addition, to make allowance for any potential delays within the post or misdirection of emails, paper responses, letters and emails were accepted up until 15 October 2012. 
6. Questions on the proposals were developed by NHS North West London, with Ipsos MORI advising on the design and wording used for the official response forms. Paper response forms were printed and distributed by NHS North West London and returned to Ipsos MORI using a freepost address. The online response form was hosted by Ipsos MORI.  Written comments, including petitions, and voicemails were also accepted. 
7. A total of 17,022 responses were received within the consultation period.  The number of submissions received from different channels is shown in the table below:  

	Method
	Total

	Official paper response forms
	5,045

	Official online response forms
	11,725

	Written comments (letters and emails) 
	148

	Voicemails
	12

	Stakeholder responses
	74

	Petitions
	18

	TOTAL
	17,022

	
	


8. During the programme’s three months of consultation, NHS NW London spoke to over 5,000 people at over 200 events, including focus groups, public meetings and roadshows in each of the eight North West London boroughs, and the neighbouring boroughs of Camden, Richmond and Wandsworth.  Over 2,000 of these people were from special interest groups that are often not heard, such as learning disability groups, refugee representatives, multi faith groups, patients' forums and senior citizens' groups.  The programme translated consultation materials into 15 languages plus Braille; sent over 73,000 consultation documents and response forms out including to GP surgeries, libraries, hospitals, town halls, local LINks offices and pharmacies; sent out over half a million leaflets, for example by inserting them in local newspapers, and placed advertisements in the local media.

9. The Ipsos MORI report shows support and opposition by borough or area, for the three options (A, B and C) proposed in the consultation, among those submitting response forms and providing their postcode:

	Location
	Support/

Oppose
	Option A

%
	Option B

%
	Option C

%

	Brent (A: 57*, B: 56*, C: 54*)
	Support
	49
	23
	24

	
	Oppose
	46
	63
	61

	Ealing (A: 1,626, B: 1,580, C: 1,613)
	Support
	11
	6
	57

	
	Oppose
	74
	77
	27

	Hammersmith and Fulham

(A: 283, B: 274, C: 273)
	Support
	45
	26
	14

	
	Oppose
	43
	59
	67

	Harrow (A: 71*, B: 64*, C: 64*)
	Support
	58
	17
	16

	
	Oppose
	27
	39
	44

	Hillingdon (A: 106, B: 97*, B: 97*)
	Support
	42
	13
	38

	
	Oppose
	38
	58
	36

	Hounslow (A: 866, B: 734 C: 819)
	Support
	86
	49
	5

	
	Oppose
	10
	31
	89

	Kensington and Chelsea (A: 216, B: 208, C: 208)
	Support
	93
	8
	27

	
	Oppose
	5
	86
	57

	Westminster (A: 64*, B: 57*, C: 57*)
	Support
	84
	14
	21

	
	Oppose
	8
	69
	54

	Out of NWL: Camden/ Richmond/ Wandsworth

 (A: 332, B: 293, C: 309)
	Support
	92
	35
	13

	
	Oppose
	7
	48
	81


Note: * indicates small base size and where caution is due in interpreting this data[image: image1][image: image2][image: image3]
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